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EASTERN REGIONAL SERVICE BOARD 
 

Minutes of Meeting #38 
 November 25, 2015 

7:00 p.m. 
Fairfield Inn & Suites by Marriott 

199 Kenmount Road, St. John’s 
 

 
In Attendance:      Regrets: 
Ed Grant, Chairperson      Wally Collins, St. John’s    
Dave Aker, Mount Pearl     Jonathan Galgay, St. John’s 
Bill Bailey, Clarenville & Isthmus    Peggy Roche, Small Metro    
Danny Breen, St. John‘s     Gordon Stone, Trinity Conception North 
Joy Dobbie, Trinity Bay South & Isthmus East  Bruce Tilley, St. John’s  
Ron Ellsworth, St. John’s    Sterling Willis, Paradise 
Tom Hann, St. John’s     William Woodman, Southwest Avalon 
Sandy Hickman, St. John’s    Christie Dean, Manager Waste Operations 
Dave Lane, St. John’s      
Harold Mullowney, Vice Chair/Southern Shore 
Dennis O’Keefe, St. John’s     
Art Puddister, St. John’s 
Gerard Tilley, Conception Bay South 
Sam Whalen, Bay Roberts 
 
Other Attendees: 
Ken Kelly, Chief Administrative Officer 
Lynn Tucker, Manager Corporate Services 
 
 
 
 
 
 
1. Call to Order 
 

Mr. Grant, Chairperson, called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.   
 
Mr. Grant welcomed Councillor Gerard Tilley, new Board member for the Town of Conception Bay 
South, and Deputy Mayor Ron Ellsworth, new Board member for the City of St. John’s.    
 
He continued that with the recent changes to the Regional Service Boards Act, newly elected members 
to this Board do not have to await ministerial approval and become active Board members as soon as 
elected by their community or region.   
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Mr. Grant noted that he would have to leave tonight’s meeting at 7:30 p.m. and that Mr. Mullowney 
would chair the meeting following his departure. 
 
 

2. Adoption of Agenda 
 

It was moved and seconded (H Mullowney/S Whalen) to adopt the agenda as tabled.  
MOTION 2015-061: Carried (unanimously) 

 
 
3. Review of Minutes – October 28, 2015 
 

It was moved and seconded (S Hickman/J Dobbie) that the minutes of the October 28, 2015 meeting 
be adopted as tabled.   
MOTION 2015-062: Carried (unanimously) 
 
 

4. Letter to Municipalities Newfoundland & Labrador (MNL) Requesting Meeting with Executive – Mr. 
Grant stated that he is changing the order of tonight’s agenda items as he has to leave early and would 
like to discuss this issue before leaving.  At the recent Governance and Finance & Audit Committee 
meetings, discussion was held regarding MNL and regional governance.  This discussion was prompted 
by a presentation given at the recent MNL Annual General Meeting held in Gander.  Mr. Grant asked 
Mr. Breen to provide information as he was at the MNL meeting. 
 
Mr. Breen stated that he was quite surprised with the negativity of the presentation on regional 
governance and especially regional service boards that was presented by one of MNL’s researchers.  
He continued that the Finance & Audit Committee agreed that a meeting with the MNL Executive 
should be requested so that both parties can sit down and have a good discussion regarding regional 
service boards and regional governance as we all have a role to play. 
 
Mr. Aker agreed that the presentation at the MNL Annual General Meeting was quite negative toward 
regional service boards. 
 
Mr. Grant noted that one of MNL’s issues is that they see regional service boards as ‘undemocratic’; 
however, all members on this Board are elected councillors and with the recent changes to legislation 
even the chairperson could be a municipal councillor.  The Chair from now on may be elected from 
the Board members or the Board may decide to hire from outside.   
 
Mr. Grant continued that both Mr. Ellsworth and Mr. Tilley who are in attendance this evening did 
not have to await ministerial appointment.  The process is very democratic now.  Both the Governance 
and Finance & Audit Committees felt that the Board should write the MNL Executive to request a 
meeting and a draft letter has been included in tonight’s meeting package (Appendix A) for members’ 
review.   
   
Discussed ensued with the following points: 

• How can MNL be so out of step with its own members as ERSB members are also members of 
MNL. 
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• MNL and regional service boards should be working together. 
• There is no need to re-invent the wheel on regional governance and regional service boards.  

Legislation is in place and we are hearing positive things from our communities.  We should 
be working with MNL. 

 
Members agreed that the draft letter tabled this evening should be sent. 
 
 

5. Regional Governance Advisory Committee Update - Mr. Grant stated that no other meeting has been 
held past the initial meeting due to the provincial general election.  He will report on this item again 
once the election is over and meetings begin again. 

 
 

6. Committee Reports 
 

a) Governance Committee – H Mullowney, Chairperson 
 

i. Review of Committee Work against Plan for 2015 – Mr. Mullowney noted that one of the things 
that the Governance Committee does on a regular basis is compare the work of the committees 
and the information that they are getting.  This is a part of the Governance Committee’s 
oversight role to ensure that the committees are getting the information they need in order to 
fulfill their role.  For instance, is there timely financial information provided to Finance & Audit 
Committee; is the Workers’ Occupational Health & Safety Committee meeting on a regular basis 
and submitting its required reports under the legislation; is there a log of all motions adopted 
by the Board and have they been actioned; etc.  The Governance Committee has reviewed the 
work of the committees against the calendar of work for 2015 and we are satisfied that each 
committee is fulfilling its mandate and that it has the information put before it to make the 
appropriate recommendations to the Board. 

  
ii. CAO Performance Review – Mr. Mullowney thanked those members who submitted their CAO 

Performance Review forms.  The response rate was 50%.  He confirmed that the CAO has been 
provided his performance evaluation for 2015 and that he received a higher rating than last 
year.  He concluded by stating that the CAO is doing a great job. 

 
 

b) Finance & Audit Committee – D Breen, Chairperson 
 
i. Board Expenditures (Cheque Register and Payroll Summary) for October 2015 – Mr. Breen 

stated that the cheque register and payroll summary for October 2015 is included in tonight’s 
meeting package (Appendix B).   
 
Mr. Kelly noted that there are two large expenditures on the Board’s cheque register for 
October.  The first one is to Brook Construction (2007) Inc. and that is a payment for 
construction of the Clarenville Transfer Station building.  The second large expenditure is to 
Nexgen Municipal Inc. and again that is a payment for the equipment that will be at the 
Clarenville Transfer Station.  These are capital costs and the province has provided the funding.   
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It was moved and seconded (D Breen/B Bailey) to adopt the cheque register and payroll 
summary for October 2015 as tabled. 
MOTION 2015-063:  Carried (unanimously) 

 
ii. Incorporated Towns Report - Mr. Breen directed members to the Incorporated Towns report 

included in tonight’s meeting package (Appendix C).  Those towns that are highlighted are 
behind on their payments as of November 24, 2015.  Towns are given until October 31st each 
year to settle their waste fees.  At this time we have approximately $134,000 owed to the Board 
from incorporated towns.  We are suggesting that a letter be sent to each of these towns asking 
for payment before December 31, 2015 and notifying them that service may be withdrawn until 
payment is made. 
 
Discussion took place with members agreeing that a letter should be sent to each town 
requesting payment by December 31st.  If payment is not received by that date, then a stronger 
letter should be sent stating that their waste service may be withdrawn until payment is made. 
 

Mr. Grant left the meeting at 7:30 p.m.   Before leaving, he reminded members that the Board’s Annual 
Christmas Dinner is scheduled to take place on Tuesday, December 8th at The Rooms and that members 
should let Ms. Tucker know before December 2nd whether they will be attending or not. 
 
Mr. Mullowney stepped in as Chairperson. 
 

iii. Third Quarter Financial Update – Mr. Kelly directed members to the third quarter update report 
included in today’s meeting package (Appendix D).  He noted that the third quarter report 
includes the financial projection to year end as well as the variance in the budgeted amount.  
Overall the Board is on budget except for the internal waste collection costs as that was not 
budgeted for last year.  Overall revenue will cover expenses. 

 
Mr. Kelly noted the following: 
• Salaries – Administrative:  Approximately 5% under budget; 
• Benefits (EI/CPP/WHSCC/etc.):  Over budget amount due to increased staffing for the waste 

collection program that was not budgeted for last year; 
• Transportation & Communications:  Under budget by about 6%; 
• Supplies:  Below budget by about 24%; 
• Purchased Services Administrative:  Over budget due to increased legal costs this year.  

However, monies have been budgeted for consulting costs and these legal costs could be 
paid for there as well.  The consulting item is under budget; 

• Property, Furnishings & Equipment:  Over budget due to the need to rent yard space for the 
board’s waste collection equipment at Blaketown.  This amount will be reduced once the 
board completes its equipment depot at Whitbourne; 

• Purchased Services Consultants:  Under budget by 36%.  Monies here could be allocated to 
Purchased Services as both for consulting costs; 

• Waste Operations:  Over budget by approximately $1.2 million due to the cost of providing 
the waste collection program i.e. hiring new staff, purchasing equipment, etc.  Mr. Kelly 
noted that the full amount is appearing for this year; however, the equipment purchased 
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will be amortized over 7 years.  The amount the Waste Operations are over budget is equal 
to the capital and the savings in the contracted Waste Operations.  Overall it is breakeven; 

• Transfer Station – Clarenville:  Under budget as not operational yet; 
• HHW Program:  Under budget; 
• Collection Contracts:  Under budget.  However, please note the difference in the budgeted 

amount here may be found in Waste Operations above; 
• The City of St. John’s has provided all four installments of the tipping fee revenue; 
• Total Expenditures for 2015 is approximately $11 million; and, 
• Total revenue expected for 2015 is approximately $13 million.   

 
iv. Tender for Construction of Whitbourne Waste Recovery Facility (WRF) Site - Mr. Kelly informed 

members that the tender for the Whitbourne WRF would be going out after the provincial 
election and that the hope is to have the Whitbourne WRF completed by January 2016.  
However, that is dependent on weather and if it is unable to be completed by January, then the 
construction work would be completed in Spring. 
 

 
c) Strategy & Policy Committee – S Hickman, Chairperson 

 
i. Development of Narrative for Strategic Communications – Mr. Hickman stated that the Strategy 

& Policy Committee has been working with NATIONAL Public Relations on the development of 
the Board’s brand and strategic communications.  This will help shape future messaging for 
brochures, website materials and our own verbal messaging of “why we do what we do”.  
 
Mr. Hickman continued that he would like to thank members of the Strategy & Policy Committee 
for all their time and work at the two facilitated sessions held with NATIONAL.  He concluded by 
stating that the development of our narrative is a work in progress and that the Committee will 
bring back to the Board in the new year a complete package of strategic communications. 
 

ii. New Vision Statement – Mr. Hickman directed members to the briefing note in tonight’s meeting 
package (Appendix E).  The previous vision statement of the Board was developed in 2014 and 
focused on our mandate of waste services as follows:   

 
“The vision of the Eastern Regional Service Board is to improve the quality of life and 
protect the environment in the eastern region by ensuring cost effective, value added, 
sustainable waste services are provided by all properties as required by the province while 
providing leadership to modernize waste services.” 

 
The addition of water and wastewater component to the Board’s activities means that this 
guiding statement is not accurate.  The Committee also discussed the component of the vision 
which focused on delivering the same service to all properties.  The province has mandated the 
board to provide waste services to all properties but this may not necessarily apply to other lines 
of business that the province may add to the board’s mandate i.e. water services, municipal 
enforcement, etc. 
 
With this in mind, the Committee is suggesting an update to the vision that includes the following 
ideas: 
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1) Quality of life – clean, green and safe; 
2) A broader group of services; 
3) The role as a leader for collaboration and facilitation of municipalities sharing or 

purchasing services; 
4) Protecting the environment; and,  
5) Doing this in a financially sustainable and efficient manner. 

 
The Strategy & Policy Committee is recommending that the Board adopt the following vision 
statement: 
 

“The vision of the Eastern Regional Service Board is to improve the quality of life, provide 
leadership and to protect the environment in the eastern region by ensuring cost effective, 
sustainable services.” 

 
It was moved and seconded (S Hickman/S Whalen) that ERSB adopt the vision statement:  
“The vision of the Eastern Regional Service Board is to improve the quality of life, provide 
leadership and to protect the environment in the eastern region by ensuring cost effective, 
sustainable services.” 
MOTION 2015-064:  Carried (unanimously) 
 

iii. Waste Operations Third Quarter Report – Mr. Kelly directed members to the third quarter 
waste operations report included in tonight’s meeting package (Appendix F).   
 
The first table reports on the Board’s HHW program.  This program held 27 HHW collection 
events throughout the eastern region in 2015 at a program cost of approximately $120,000.  As 
member will see, the program is much more effective in some areas than in others; therefore, 
for next year’s program, there will be changes in the communities in which events are held.  This 
program is run by the Board and in partnership with local volunteer fire departments who are 
paid an honorarium of $1,000.00 for their assistance. 
 
The second table shows recycling participation in the eastern region following our annual 
recyclables audit.  As members will note, there has been an increase in the recycling 
participation in most areas.  We will continue to work on way to improve the recycling 
participation. 
 
The third table shows the volumes of waste (kilograms) removed from the Board’s waste 
recovery facilities.  This is bulk waste dropped off by residents.  We continue to see an increase 
in the amount of waste being dropped off at these facilities.   
  

iv. Clarenville Transfer Station – Update – Mr. Kelly stated that the construction of the Clarenville 
Transfer Station is well underway and that the building is now completed.  Nexgen Municipal is 
on site installing the equipment required for the facility.  The facility should be operational by 
mid-December.  Full operations begin on January 4, 2016.  

 
v. Water/Wastewater Pilot Project – Update – Mr. Kelly reported that a Regional 

Water/Wastewater Systems Operator has been hired under the Water/Wastewater Pilot 
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Project and that he is busy making contact with the identified communities to begin this work.  
At this time, some communities are cooperating while others are not.   

 
vi. Responses from the Liberal Party of NL and the NDP Party of NL – Mr. Hickman stated that as 

members may recall the Board wrote the leaders of the three provincial parties asking them to 
consider revisiting the Provincial Waste Management Strategy (PWMS) with respect to organics 
and other technologies.  Included in tonight’s meeting package (Appendix G) is the responses 
received from the Liberal Party of NL and the NDP Party of NL.  He encouraged members to 
review the enclosed letters as both parties agree that we should revisit the strategy and ensure 
that the costs of the strategy are in line with what we are trying to accomplish.  Mr. Hickman 
concluded by stating that this was a good exercise. 
 

 
7. New Business 
 

a. Award Tender for Used Compactor Truck – Mr. Kelly circulated a briefing note on this item for 
members’ information (Appendix H) that outlined the process for members.  The Board 
tendered for a used side-loading garbage truck 2007 or older.   

 
Mr. Hann asked why the Board would tender for a used compactor 2007 or older. 
 
Mr. Kelly responded the reason for purchasing a used compactor that is 2007 or older is that 
the newer engines produced after 2007 have emission control technology and this technology 
is causing many issues and breakdowns on the newer equipment.  The Board purchased several 
new compactors early this year and those new compactors are breaking down regularly because 
of the many issues with the emissions technology.  There is need for another compactor in the 
Board’s fleet and it was felt that a used compactor without this new technology would be best. 
 
Mr. Aker stated that it is recommended to have vehicles of varying ages in a fleet.  He asked 
how many compactors the Board currently has in its fleet. 
 
Mr. Kelly responded that the Board has five (5) compactors at this time and four (4) of those are 
used every day for collections.  One (1) compactor is rear loading and is used for bulk collections.   
 
Mr. Kelly continued that the Board received four (4) responses to its tender call for a used 
compactor.  All four vehicles that were bid have been inspected and only one (1) vehicle was 
fully functioning at the time of inspection. All vendors agreed to fix any problems that were 
present and noted.  Based on the inspection, the recommendation is to award the tender to 
Saunders Equipment Ltd. in the amount of $75,000.00 plus HST. 
 
It was moved and seconded (D O’Keefe/D Lane) that ERSB award tender to Saunders 
Equipment Ltd. for a used 2007 International compactor in the amount of $75,000.00 plus 
HST. 
MOTION 2015-065:  Carried (unanimously) 
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8. Next ERSB Meeting – DECEMBER 8, 2015 
 

The next meeting of the Eastern Regional Service Board will take place on Tuesday, December 8, 2015 
at 6:00 p.m. at The Rooms.  
 
The following committee meetings are scheduled for January 2016: 

• Finance & Audit Committee – Wednesday, January 13, 2016 at 12:00 noon, EWM Boardroom 
• Strategy & Policy Committee – Thursday, January 14, 2016 at 10:00 a.m., EWM Boardroom 
• Governance Committee – Tuesday, January 19, 2016 at 10:00 a.m., EWM Boardroom 

 
 

9. Adjournment 
 
It was moved by D Breen to adjourn the meeting at 8:00 p.m. 
 
 

Prepared by: 
Lynn Tucker 

November 30, 2015 
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Briefing Note Strategy and Policy: New Vision Statement 
 
 
Current Vision Statement does not address new programs: 

“The vision of the Eastern Regional Service Board is to improve the quality of life and 
protect the environment in the eastern region by ensuring cost effective, value added, 
sustainable waste services are provided to all properties as required by the province while 
providing leadership to modernize waste services.”   
 
When the vision statement was first developed, waste was the only service mandated.  He 
continued that not only does the Board need to look at the use of the word ‘waste’ in the 
statement but the use of providing services to ‘all properties’.  The province has mandated 
the board to provide waste services to all properties but this will not necessarily apply to 
other lines of business that the province may add to the board’s mandate i.e. water services, 
municipal enforcement, etc.  
 

Recommended revision: 
“The vision of the Eastern Regional Service Board is to improve the quality of life, 
provide leadership and to protect the environment in the eastern region by ensuring cost 
effective, sustainable services.” 
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Briefing Note:  Award of tender to Purchase Garbage Truck 
 
 
We tendered for a used side loading garbage truck 2007 or older. 
There were four bids to supply a used vehicle. 
We have inspected each of the four vehicles that were bid and only one vehicle was fully 
functioning at the time of inspection.  All vendors agreed to fix any problems that were present 
and noted. 
 
Based on our inspection we recommend awarding the tender to Saunders Equipment Ltd. in the 
amount of $75,000 plus HST. 
 
Saunders Equipment Ltd.  
 
2007 International $75,000 plus HST 
All equipment functioned, rebuilding packer, replace panels, new MVI and all necessary work to 
license will be completed.  Split body with autogrease system, no engine issues based on report 
from International dealer. Paint body to match other vehicles extra $10,000 
 
Newfound Disposal Ltd.  
 
2005 International $64,500 plus HST 
Check Engine lights on dash when viewed did not inspect any further. No Autogreaser 
2004 International $64,500 plus HST 
Main ram leaking fluid, packer would not cycle in multi and sticking in track, crusher panels not 
working, main hydraulic bank leaking fluid.  No autogreaser 
2007 International $84,500 plus HST 
Check Engine light on – injector issue.  Autogreaser working. Crusher Panel not working and 
main hydraulic bank leaking. 
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